
Tex Logan’s daughter Jody asked if I would write up a few thoughts about Tex for his memorial 
service.  This is what I sent her.

Tex Logan’s profound impact on my life

An 18 year-old with equal potential in music and science, I was tormented by the need to choose 
one or the other.  I decided on physics, and at the ripe old age of 23 entered the serious world of 
basic research at Bell Laboratories--a bright eyed kid ready to devote his life to science.  But God 
had other plans…

A little deadhead summer intern heard that I played guitar, and she took me to meet Tex Logan in 
the old Acoustics Building.  I’ll never forget our first conversation.  He suggested I bring my guitar 
to work and we could play at lunch, and I replied, “sure—pick a day.”  He looked at me quizzically 
and said, “every day.”  So it was, for four years.  We’d work on some of his tunes, then discuss 
mathematics, poke around in the acoustics lab, hang out with John Carlini who dropped in for a 
visit, shoot some video for ABC news, play Max Mathew’s violin, listen to Jim West’s binaural field 
recordings...

I was an honors physics student, but the math, hand-written on Tex’s yellow legal pads, was
beyond anything I’d ever seen.  I looked up some of his papers in the Bell System Technical 
Journal and they were nearly incomprehensible—kicking off with a familiar theme and then rapidly 
evolving into layers within layers of complexity.  Those years were an education, but I knew I had 
to go back to school.  Fast forward through an early career in statistical electromagnetics (don’t 
ask), and I revisited some of Tex’s work.  After a few decades immersion in mathematics it was 
no longer incomprehensible, but simply astounding in its elegance and fearlessness.  Tex never 
encountered math too hard to tackle, and seemed to revel (and groan, characteristically) at
difficulties that made other folks quit.

Around that time Richard Greene suggested that to understand Tex’s music, I needed similar 
depth on the violin.  Addicted to learning, I dove into the Bach Sonatas and Partitas.  A decade 
into that, Tex’s approach to the violin started making some kind of sense.  It was just like his math: 
start with something accessible and deceptively basic, then layer on a whole new set of interesting 
challenges in untried ways.  Fearless…and fast.  Ice Hockey, not Figure Skating.  Bach, Kreutzer 
and Heifetz improvising at 165 beats per minute in cowboy boots.

Few people understand both Tex’s math and music, but comprehending one provides a window 
into the other.  His math is always on the bleeding edge of human comprehension, and his
compositions are generally too difficult to play.  He never had to choose, but he did work twice as 
hard.  He made time for math by avoiding musical simplifications and polish necessary for a
legacy of perfect recordings, and made time for music by spending less time at academic
conferences where luminaries stand around patting each other on the back.  He also made time 
for sharing music and math with a generation honored to spend time in one of his circles, and he 
made space for us in his life, his laboratory, and his bands.

Just when you think you’ve got it figured out, God sends some little deadhead to make an
introduction that will change your life.  I can’t imagine mine without Tex’s influence, and neither 
can my brothers, my sisters, my son doing math this afternoon in Seattle, or my nephew Paul, 
playing fiddle this evening somewhere down near Roanoke.


